TOWN OF WINDHAM

TOWN BOARD MEETING




APRIL 27, 2017
371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY
Present: Supervisor: Robert J. Pelham

   Councilmen: Wayne Van Valin, Donald Murray, Ian Peters & One Vacancy

   Town Clerk: Bonnie Poehmel
Also Present: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington, Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Delaware Engineering John Brust, Police Chief Karl Gonzalez, Water Superintendent Kyle Schwarz, Eric Vaughn, Claire Davis, Nico and 2 unknown residents
Absent: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie 

The Supervisor called the meeting to order at 7:02 p.m. and Councilman Van Valin opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.
THE MINUTES OF THE APRIL 13, 2017 TOWN BOARD MEETING were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

1.DELAWARE ENGINEERING: John Brust has nothing for this part of the meeting.

APPLICATION TO NAME PRIVATE ROAD: Windham Mountain Retreat Inc., Eric Vaughn was present.  Windham Mountain Retreat is building new private single family homes on Sky Hill Road and they would like to name a new road off of that. Tax id #45.00-2-25.2, Windham. The new suggested name for the private road would be High West Road.  A motion to approve the new road name was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
2.REQUEST TO USE CENTRE PROPERTY: Christine Doolan is requesting for a Balloon Workshop on Friday, July 21, 2017 @ 1pm.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.  

3.NYMIR LIST OF RECOMMENDATIONS: David Bloodgood Senior Risk Control Specialist made a visit to the Town of Windham and visited various buildings.  He has sent a letter of recommendations to the Town with various safety findings that will need to be taken care of.  He would like a letter of response in 60 days showing these items have been taken care of. Supervisor Pelham asked that the committees take care of anything that belongs to them. Highway Superintendent already has his two items taken care of.
4.CIA SECURITY RECOMMENDATIONS: Richard Bruckman CIA Technician responded to a phone call by the Chief Karl Gonzalez, as the fire alarm had been set off.  Not knowing why as there was no fire in the building.  The tech found that the system sensor 2WD smoke detector in vault room 2 was setting the alarm off and this was replaced with a new one.  Also he replaced 2- 12V5 Amp system batteries.  With that he sent a report recommending that a smoke detector be added to vault room 3 and hallway.  And recommends replacing 1st floor sounder with horn strobe and tying into existing vista control panel. Councilman Peters would like to review the current contract we have with them and table this till it can be revisited at a later date. 
5.USDA COMPLIANCE REVIEW: Would like to visit the Town of Windham on May 4, 2017 @ 2 pm, as the Town is due for a Compliance Review. The review is to determine if the Town of Windham is in compliance with civil rights laws and statues.  A letter was sent with a list of items that they would like to review and also would like to visit the water facility.
6.WINDHAM VILLAGE CEMETERY ASSOCIATION MAINTENANCE EXPENSE:  A voucher for the annual 2017 maintenance has been presented to the Town of Windham for their payment.  A motion to approve for payment was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.  Attorney Larry Gardner prepares the annual contract in the sum of $5,000.00 to aide in properly maintaining said cemetery. 
TOWN BOARD MEETING (CON’T)



APRIL 27, 2017

7.TAX COLLECTOR NOT SEEKING RE-ELECTION FOR 2018: Dawn Hitchcock in a letter has notified the Town of Windham Board that she will not be seeking re-election in the position as Tax Collector in the next November 2017 election.  Councilman Murray would like to request that the Supervisor write a letter to Dawn thanking her for all her years of service 34 years in other various positions. Larry Gardner would like to state that Dawn has been always accessible that if he calls her at 7am she is available and answers the phone cheerfully and she has done an exceptionally good job.
8.BRIDGE CONSTRUCTION WORK ON MITCHELL HOLLOW ROAD: Department of the Army, US Army Corps of Engineers has sent a letter to the Town of Windham to advise them that the bridge on Mitchell Hollow Road (near Jim & Joan Sheridan’s). The bridge work will involve replacing the existing deck, superstructure and bearings. The in-stream (Mad Brook) work area shall be dewatered during construction through the use of temporary cofferdams and a pump system.  All work shall be conducted during a period of low-flow between June 15 and September 30 in any year this verification is in effect.
9.INVITATION TO ANNUAL GREENE COUNTY HONOR A VET MEMORIAL:  Greene County will proudly honor Specialist Fourth Class G. L. “Johnny” Lyles, as he is a Purple Heart Recipient. The Ceremony will be held Saturday, May 20, 2017 @ 10am on the Greene County Courthouse steps all are invited.


10.TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #12 OF 2017: Appointing New Judge.  The Town of Windham hereby appoints Carol D. Stevens as Town Justice at the Town Board meeting of April 13, 2017.  She must attend the Justice Court training and become certified (as an attorney this training is not mandatory to her, but Carol has stated she would like to attend as a refresher class). She must also run in the next general election in November, 2017 to run for a four (4) year term.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
11.TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #13: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the Sewer District account.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy. 

12.HIGHWAY REPORT: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington was present.  Invitation to bid for black topping with the help of the Town Clerk this has been placed in the paper.  There are to be 4-5 vendors already that are very interested. The bids will be open at our next Town Board meeting May 11, 2017.  All town roads are in the process of being swept a third time.  Mowing for the 2017 season has started today.  The highway crew has been short staffed the past few weeks due to family vacations and spring breaks.
13.AMBULANCE REPORT: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie was absent.
14.POLICE REPORT:  Police Chief Karl Gonzalez was present. Car 7F385 snow tires are off and summer tires are on.  The a/c unit needs to be recharged and Chris Suda does not do that.  Recruit Officer Cody Rogers mentioned his father can do this at Rogers Garage in Cairo, will take the vehicle to him.  Saturday, April 29 @ 10am – 2pm the DEA are sponsoring a program “take back prescriptions” any unused or outdated medicines they will take.  We will have a box set up just outside at the Windham Pharmacy.  The boxes are sealed and delivered to the DEA in Albany then the boxes are incinerated.  Also the WPD offers a year round program here at the Town Hall where we take in any unused or outdated medicines that can be dropped off to any police officer on duty. Upon dropping anyone can bring in but can only leave with the Police.  As the drop box must be in a secured and locked location at all times.  Also the Chief would like to set up a day with the Supervisor to go check on CD Lane Park to get it open for another summer season. May 10th (date correction is June 10th) is a 5K walk at the Windham Path fund raiser.  He will make sure there is police presents on Route 23 for traffic.  Supervisor Pelham also stated this weekend, Saturday that Coxsackie High School is having their Prom at Windham Mtn. for 200 students.
15.COMMITTEE REPORTS: Supervisor Pelham asked that this Sidewalk Maintenance billing be tabled till the next meeting.  Work Place Violence Prevention Policy-needs to be adopted.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.  Larry Gardner is working with Marshall & Sterling Insurance concerning an up-coming 5k run/walk at the Windham Path.  There is a dumpster at the old Cagney’s and he will continue to monitor that.  Papers for Elm Ridge have been recorded. The Supervisor has spoken to Dominick today concerning a few other structures in town regarding violations.  Larry stated that if Dominick will write the violations and needs help for the next step, he will help out as needed. The old Scattergood house will be the next house to come down. Councilman Murray has taken care of the router for Wi-Fi in the Senior Citizens room downstairs.  He has also received the court memo for a new lock on door between them and the police. He has spoken to the Chief and he is just going to change the lock around to be in the court room instead of the police dept. Then he will be out the next 3-4 weeks on personal leave things he has to take care of.  Councilman Van Valin a lady inquired about burial plots at the cemetery by Galway Road (on the right) & Old Road.  No one has been buried in this cemetery in the last 51 years. There are two veterans buried there and the local Veterans take care of that. State law doesn’t allow non-used cemeteries to be used any more, only certified current operating monitored cemeteries.  The lady will have to get in touch with someone at the Pleasant Valley Cemetery in Ashland.  Ed from Collar City Painting called he wants to schedule a visit for any touch-ups on the Centre Property building, he will be here in June as this is part of his contract for 5 years with us.  Councilman Van Valin would like to have all storm sash over the windows redone.  Also had a couple of phone calls regarding the roofing materials as that is still being researched.  Councilman Peters recently had a resident inquiring about modernizing some of the equipment and processes of the planning board like a new recorder.  Councilman Peters is going to write a letter to the Planning Board concerning this and also to make sure that their minutes are sent in to be posted on the website. The Town Clerk advised that a new recorder like the one we use has already been purchased for them and they are currently using.  He will also be attending Association of Towns Finance course May 11-12, 2017 and will be staying overnight, therefore he will not be attending our next board meeting on May 11, 2017.  Supervisor Pelham will be attending the same class but is not staying overnight to be back for the board meeting. The tablets have come in and have been given to the Ambulance he will check with Davie Montie to see if they are fully running.  Email addresses for Water Superintendent Kyle Schwarz & Chief Karl Gonzalez have been updated.  In the next water meeting tonight, Councilman Peters has three water resolutions to present which have been reviewed and approved with Larry Gardner’s help.
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC: Claire Davis present. She finds the agenda a little sketchy it should be more in detail. She lives at 61 Old Road.  Just today she and her tenant friend Nico picked up 6 bags of garbage off of Old Road near her home. Can there be an Earth Day in the Town of Windham a community active day.  She also thanked Gary Thorington for picking up two old tires at her request.  Every day between her house and Sundance Road; a dark Sudan car, it used to be a black truck, he drops out his garbage and beer cans from his car on both sides of the street. She has not been able to get his license plate yet. She has tried to buy “No Littering” signs in town, but no one has any. She would like the Police look into this.  Chief Karl Gonzalez will have his patrol look into this.  She would also like to know about the house across the street as she had heard it was to be a controlled burn. Supervisor Pelham had not heard that and informed her that a demolition permit has been issued. 
ACCOUNT BALANCES AND BUDGET COMPARISIONS April 27, 2017 files were made available for the Board to review.
GENERAL FUND WARRANT #8-G contained vouchers #297-324, totaling $10,877.59 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

HIGHWAY FUND WARRANT #8 contained vouchers #88-92, totaling $1,261.16 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
SEWER DISTRICT FUND WARRANT #8 contained vouchers #121-140, totaling $22,459.31 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
SIDEWALK MAINTENANCE DISTRICT WARRANT #3 contained vouchers #3-4, totaling $1,285.37 has been tabled till the next board meeting.
GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #9-P for General contained 7 claims, totaling $5,512.74 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.  Ambulance payroll contained 17 claims; totaling $13,289.92 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy. Police payroll contained 4 claims; totaling $4,785.93 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #9-P contained 5 claims, totaling $8,200.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #9-P contained 1 claim, totaling $61.50 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

The meeting adjourned at 7:38 p.m. on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

____________________
____________________
____________________

SUPERVISOR

COUNCILMAN

COUNCILMAN

____________________
____________________
____________________

COUNCILMAN

COUNCILMAN

TOWN CLERK

* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *

